### City of Barrie

70 Collier Street (Box 400) Barrie, ON L4M 4T5

# Minutes - Final City Council

Monday, December 17, 2012

7:00 PM

**Council Chamber** 

#### CALLING TO ORDER BY THE CITY CLERK, DAWN A. MCALPINE

The meeting was called to order by the City Clerk at 7:00 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

Present: Mayor J. Lehman

Councillor B. Ainsworth Councillor L. Strachan Councillor D. Shipley Councillor B. Ward Councillor P. Silveira Councillor M. Prowse Councillor J. Brassard Councillor A. Khan Councillor B. Jackson Councillor A. Nuttall.

Staff:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd

City Clerk, D. McAlpine

Deputy City Clerk, C. deGorter Director of Culture, R.Q. Williams Director of Engineering, R. Kahle

Director of Environmental Services, J. Thompson

Director of Planning Services, S. Naylor Director of Roads, Parks and Fleet, D. Friary

Fire Chief, J. Lynn

General Manager of Community Operations, R. Forward General Manager of Corporate Services, E. Archer.

#### PRAYER FOR GUIDANCE BY MAYOR J. LEHMAN

Mayor J. Lehman opened the meeting with a prayer for guidance and welcomed the visitors in attendance.

#### **SWEARING IN OF WARD 8 COUNCILLOR-ELECT ARIF KHAN**

#### 12-A-168

Dawn McAlpine, City Clerk called upon Justice of the Peace, Brian Norton to administer the Declaration of Office Oath, to Ward 8 Councillor-Elect Arif Khan.

His Worship Norton administered the Declaration of Office Oath to Councillor-elect Arif Khan.

Councillor Khan assumed his seat at the Council table. On behalf of City Council, Mayor Lehman welcomed Councillor Khan to City Council.

Councillor Khan expressed his appreciation to his family and friends for their caring, encouragement and support. He thanked City staff for their graciousness and time in helping him prepare for his role over the past two weeks. Councillor Khan acknowledged the trust placed in him by the residents of Ward 8. He commented that he intends to be involved with the community and communicate on behalf of Ward 8 residents. Councillor Khan concluded by noting that he is looking forward to working with his residents.

Mayor Lehman congratulated Councillor Khan on the success of his campaign and his commitment to public service. He acknowledged all of the candidates who put their names forward to run for office in the by-election. Mayor Lehman congratulated Councillor Khan on his commitment on behalf of the residents of Ward 8.

#### STUDENT MAYOR(\$)

#### 12-A-169

John Sambrook Pett of Bear Creek Secondary School thanked City Council for the opportunity to serve as Student Mayor and thanked his civics teacher Mr. Rourke for introducing him to the program. He noted that he had no idea how City Council operated prior to his experience as Student Mayor. John shared his observations of City Council as a collection of people striving to make the City a better place through good decisions.

Caoimhe Walsh of of St. Monica's Catholic School stated that she feels honoured to have participated in the Student Mayor Program. She commented that she has always had an interest in politics, including when she lived in Ireland. Caoimhe noted that she believes that Barrie is an amazing place to live and that she learned many things through her experience as Student Mayor. She thanked her teacher Ms. Davidson, her family, her fellow Student Mayor and her friends for their support. She concluded by extending best wishes to future Student Mayors

Mayor Lehman presented John and Caoimhe with certificates commemorating their terms of office as Student Mayors and thanked them for their participation in the Student Mayor Program.

City Council recessed at 7:16 p.m. and resumed at 7:22 p.m.

#### **CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTES**

12-A-170

The minutes of the City Council meeting held on November 19, 2012 were adopted as printed and circulated.

#### **AWARDS AND RECOGNITION**

12-A-171

Carla Ladd, Chief Administrative Officer presented the Recycling Council of Ontario's (RCO) bronze 2012 Waste Minimization Award for Municipal Communications to the City of Barrie. She noted that the RCO is a not-for profit organization. She described the judging criteria and the evaluation process associated with the award. Ms. Ladd noted that the bronze award was presented to the City in recognition of its comprehensive waste reduction community programs, which covered all events for a full year.

Ms. Ladd presented the Municipal Waste Association's silver 2012 Promotion and Education Award to the City of Barrie in recognition of the 2012 Waste Reduction Calendar. She provided the judging criteria and highlighted the requirements for the award. She recognized the efforts of the staff in the Environmental Operations Branch. Ms. Ladd presented John Thompson, Director of Environmental Services with both awards. Mr. Thompson acknowledged the staff from the Environmental Operations Branch in attendance, Chris O'Neill, Tracy Quann-Strasser, Katherine Siren and Sandy Coulter. He read from a letter addressed to Chris O'Neill from Jim Bradley, Minister of the Environment, specifically acknowledging her efforts as well as those of the entire Environmental Operations Branch.

Mayor Lehman extended his appreciation to the Environmental Operations Branch staff and commented that the awards highlight the accomplishments of the City in improving the long term health and sustainability of the City.

#### **DEPUTATION(S) ON COMMITTEE REPORTS**

#### 12-A-172

Darren Roskam provided a deputation to City Council in opposition to motion 12-G-333 concerning the City of Barrie Cultural Grants Program. Mr. Roskam congratulated Councillor Khan on his election as Ward 8 Councillor. acknowledged the members of City Council who had addressed his concerns regarding the Cultural Grants Program. Mr. Roskam expressed concern regarding the issuance of previous individual artist grants, specifically related to the eligibility of individuals contracted by the City to receive cultural grants. He commented that he liked a number of the new provisions related to the eligibility criteria in the proposed recommendation, however, there were some he did not support. Mr. Roskam disagreed with comments made regarding an aspect of the rationale for the proposed changes to the program and stated that he believed the previous eligibility criteria made it possible for a jury to be compromised when making their decisions on the He commented on a request to access specific grant allocation of grants. applications that had been submitted. Mr. Roskam concluded by thanking City Council for their time and he encouraged Council to vote in favour of the changes to the program.

12-A-173

Brad Keast, Director of Development for Osmington Inc., provided a deputation to City Council in opposition to motion 12-G-354 concerning the Application for an Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment - North American (Park Place) Corporation - 100 Mapleview Drive East. He provided an overview of Osmington Inc. and the location of its property within the City of Barrie. Mr. Keast stated that Osmington Inc. is opposed to the recommended motion on the basis of fairness. He commented that he feels the Official Plan and Zoning By-law amendments for North American (Park Place) Corporation represent a wholesale change from the zoning previously approved by the Ontario Municipal Board. Mr. Keast explained that believes the proposed retail village has been pared back from the Ontario Municipal Board's approved conditions and suggested that City Council require North American (Park Place) Corporation to develop at least 50% of the retail village component instead of removing the phasing requirements. Mr. Keast listed the amendments and variances sought by North American (Park Place) Corporation since the Ontario Municipal Board had rendered its decision on their application, noting that the changes were a sign that the retail village concept was unrealistic.

Mr. Keast stated that the property Osmington Inc. owns has been zoned Commercial for approximately thirty years and that Osmington Inc. is waiting for Essa Road to be widened before their property can be developed. He observed that allowing the amendments to the North American (Park Place) Corporation property would result in the downgrading of the Osmington Inc. development. He displayed the proposed development plan for the Osmington Inc. site, indicating that he believes their property could be a catalyst for the development of the Essa Road corridor and the gateway to Downtown Barrie. Mr. Keast stated that the Park Place lands were not the only option for Target in Barrie. He explained that Osmington Inc. has been working with City staff and that the Essa Road widening will be complete by approximately the end of 2014, which would coincide with Target's plans. Mr. Keast concluded by encouraging City Council to require North American (Park Place) Corporation to develop what was promised through the Ontario Municipal Board decision.

Members of City Council asked a number of questions related to the deputation and received responses from the presenter and City staff.

#### TAX APPLICATIONS

12-A-174

Moved by: Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That the list of applications for cancellation, reduction or additions of taxes dated December 17, 2012 submitted by the Treasurer in the amount of \$48,125.00 be approved.

#### **COMMITTEE REPORTS**

12-A-175

General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012, Sections A and B (APPENDIX "A").

#### **SECTION "A" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira

Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "A" of the General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-320

CONFIDENTIAL LITIGATION UPDATE AND ADVICE SUBJECT TO SOLICITOR - CLIENT PRIVILEGE CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS CORRECT GROUP INC.

#### SECTION "B" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "B" of the General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-321

CONFIDENTIAL DIRECTION TO STAFF CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS CORRECT GROUP INC. LITIGATION

12-G-322

CONFIDENTIAL DIRECTION TO STAFF CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS **CORRECT GROUP INC. LITIGATION** 

Yes: 10 -

Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L. Strachan; Councillor D. Shipley: Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira; Councillor M. Prowse: Councillor J. Brassard: Councillor B. Jackson and Councillor A. Nuttail

No:

1 -Councillor A. Khan

In accordance with Section 246 (2) of the Municipal Act, 2001 and Section 28 of the Procedural By-law 90-01 as amended, an abstention is deemed to be a negative vote.

12-A-176

General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012, Sections A, B, C and D (APPENDIX "B").

#### **SECTION "A" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira

Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "A" of the General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-323

REPORT OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE DATED NOVEMBER 20, 2012.

#### **SECTION "B" - Adoption of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "B" of the General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-324	DISTRICT ENERGY PRESENTATION
12-G-325	SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY WORK PROGRAM
12-G-326	VOLUNTEER WORK GROUPS ON THE NORTH SHORE TRAIL
12-G-327	PROPOSED COUNCIL COMMUNITY MATCHING FUND
12-G-328	NORTH SHORE TRAIL WORKING GROUP
12-G-329	CAPITAL PROJECT STATUS REPORT
12-G-330	ADOPTION OF UPDATED SUBDIVISION AGREEMENT
12-G-331	DEDICATION OF ENVIRONMENTALLY PROTECTED LAND TO THE CITY OF BARRIE BY AUDREY GREEN (WARD 6)
12-G-332	TOWNSHIP OF KING RESOLUTION - EXTENSION OF WEEKEND GO RAIL SERVICE

#### **SECTION "C" - Adoption of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "C" of the General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-333

CITY OF BARRIE CULTURAL GRANTS PROGRAM

#### SECTION "D" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira

Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "D" of the General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-334

IMPACT OF CASINOS ON PUBLIC HEALTH

12-A-177

First General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, Sections A, B, C and D (APPENDIX "C").

#### **SECTION "A" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "A" of the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-335

CITY OF BARRIE ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING (ERP) BUSINESS CASE **UPDATE BY DELIOTTE** 

#### SECTION "B" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "B" of the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-336

BUSINESS CASE FOR ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING (ERP) SOFTWARE

#### **AMENDMENT #1**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

> That motion 12-G-336 of Section "B" of the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012. concerning the Business Case for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Software be amended by deleting the word "six" in paragraph 2 and replacing it with the word "four".

#### **CARRIED**

Upon the question of the original motion, moved by Councillor, P. Silveira and seconded by Councillor, B. Ward, as AMENDED by Amendment #1, the vote was taken as follows:

Yes:

10 - Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor L. Strachan; Councillor D. Shipley; Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira; Councillor M. Prowse; Councillor J. Brassard; Councillor A. Khan; Councillor B. Jackson and Councillor A. Nuttall

No:

Councillor B. Ainsworth

#### **CARRIED AS AMENDED**

#### **SECTION "C" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "C" of the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-337	CONFIDENTIAL LABOUR MATTER - 2013 CUPE CONTR		NEGOTIATIONS
12-G-338		INFORMATION MATTER - AF COMMITTEE AND ACCESSI	

#### **SECTION "D" - Adoption of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "D" of the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-339	APPOINTMENTS TO ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE AND ACCESSIBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE
12-G-340	LABOUR RELATIONS/EMPLOYEE NEGOTIATIONS MATTER - 2013 CUPE CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS
12-A-178	Second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, Sections A, B, C, D, E, F and G (APPENDIX "D').

#### **SECTION "A" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "A" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **AMENDMENT #1**

Moved by:

Councillor, A. Khan Seconded by: Councillor, J. Brassard

> That motion 12-G-341 of Section "A" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, concerning an Application for an Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment - Innovative Planning Solutions on behalf of 1291264 Ontario Ltd. - 461 Mapleton Avenue be separated from Section "A" and re-introduced as Section "H".

#### **CARRIED**

Upon the question of the original motion, moved by Councillor, P. Silveira and seconded by Councillor, B. Ward, the motion was CARRIED AS AMENDED by Amendment #1.

CITY OF BARRIE CITY-WIDE DEVELOPMENT CHARGES BY-LAW - CITY OF 12-G-342 BARRIE

#### **SECTION "B" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by: Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "B" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be received.

#### **CARRIED**

TRANSPORTATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 12-G-343 DATED DECEMBER 5, 2012.

#### **SECTION "C" - Adoption of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "C" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

12-G-344	MUNICIPAL INFRASTRUCTURE INVESTMENT INITIATIVE CAPITAL PROGRAM - EXPRESSION OF INTEREST
12-G-345	COST SHARING AGREEMENT FOR DUCKWORTH STREET/HIGHWAY 400 INTERCHANGE IMPROVEMENTS (WARD 3)
12-G-346	LANDFILL RE-ENGINEERING, EXTENSION OF PROJECT SERVICE AGREEMENT
12-G-347	2013 INTERIM TAXES
12-G-348	SOLE AND SINGLE SOURCE CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS AND AWARDS
12-G-349	CANADA'S 150th ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION WORKING GROUP
12-G350	ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATION FEES - SIMCOE URBAN NATIVE (SUN) HOUSING INC.
12-G-351	INVESTIGATION OF ADDITIONAL TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES - DEAN AVENUE
12-G-352	INVESTIGATION OF ADDITIONAL TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES - COUNTRY LANE
12-G-353	INVESTIGATION OF INTERIM SOLUTIONS TO ROAD INFRASTRUCTURE - MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST

#### SECTION "D" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "D" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-354

APPLICATION FOR **OFFICIAL** PLAN AND **ZONING BY-LAW** AMENDMENT - NORTH AMERICAN (PARK PLACE) CORPORATION - 100 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST (WARD 8)

Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L. Strachan; Councillor D. Shipley; Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira; Councillor M. Prowse; Councillor J. Brassard; Councillor A. Khan; Councillor B. Jackson and Councillor A. Nuttall

#### **SECTION "E" - Adoption of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "E" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-355

OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT TO PERMIT A MEDIUM AND HIGH DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT AT 700 AND 725 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST - BAYWOOD HOMES (WARD 10)

#### SECTION "F" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "F" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-356

PROPOSED OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT NO. 10 - BROWNFIELD POLICIES

#### SECTION "G" - Adoption of this Section

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira

Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "G" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, now circulated be adopted.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-357 PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO BY-LAW 95-104 AS AMENDED, PROCEDURES

FOR SALE OF REAL PROPERTY

12-G-358 PRESENTATION REQUEST - WAYPOINT CENTRE FOR MENTAL HEALTH CARE

#### **SECTION "H" - Receipt of this Section**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira

Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That Section "H" of the second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012, be received.

Councillor A. Khan declared a potential pecuniary interest in the foregoing matter as extended family members are the owner of the subject property. He did not participate in the discussion or vote on the question and he remained in the Council Chamber.

#### **CARRIED**

12-G-341 APPLICATION FOR AN OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONING BY-LAW

AMENDMENT - INNOVATIVE PLANNING SOLUTIONS ON BEHALF OF 1291264

ONTARIO LTD. - 461 MAPLETON AVENUE (WARD 6)

#### **DIRECT MOTIONS**

#### 12-A-179 CONFIRMATION OF ORO-MEDONTE'S APPOINTMENT TO THE LAKE SIMCOE **REGIONAL AIRPORT BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

Councillor, M. Prowse Moved by: Seconded by: Mayor, J. Lehman

That in accordance with Section 6.09 of the Lake Simcoe Regional Airport Agreement, the City of Barrie approves of the Township of Oro-Medonte's appointment of Scott Running to the Lake Simcoe Regional Airport Board of Directors for the 2013-2014 term. (File: C05)

#### **CARRIED**

#### BERCZY STREET PARKING RESTRICTIONS 12-A-180

Moved by: Councillor, L. Strachan Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

1. That By-law 80-138 Schedule "A", "No Parking any Time" be amended by deleting the following:

Street:

**Berczy Street** 

Seament:

From Poyntz Street to Worsley Street; West Side.

Street:

**Berczy Street** 

Segment: From Codrington Street to Poyntz Street; West Side.

And adding the following:

Street:

**Berczy Street** 

Segment: From Codrington Street to Collier Street; West Side.

2. That By-law 80-138 Schedule "C", "Restricted Parking Between the Hours as specified Mondays, Tuesdays, Wednesdays, Thursdays, Fridays For A Limited Time During Stated Hours Except On Statutory Holidays" be amended by deleting the following:

Street Segment:

Berczy Street from Dunlop Street East to Worsley Street;

**Both Sides** 

Time: Two (2) hours from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 pm. Monday to Friday excluding Statutory Holidays. (File: T00)

#### 12-A-181 2014 MEMORIAL CUP BID

Moved by: Councillor, J. Brassard Seconded by: Mayor, J. Lehman

- That the Barrie Colts Junior Hockey Club bid for the 2014 Memorial Cup be supported in principle.
- That staff in the Recreation, Facilities and Transit Department prepare an updated facility use agreement for the Barrie Colts' use of the Barrie Molson Centre for the 2014 Memorial Cup with the generally same terms and conditions outlined in the facility agreement for the 2011 Memorial Cup bid (with the exception of the provision of financial assistance beyond the provision of the facility itself to the Bid Organizing Committee), and report back to General Committee in sufficient time to meet the bid process deadlines.
- 3. That financial support for the Cup bid be discussed at the time that the report comes to General Committee.

#### CARRIED

City Council recessed at 8:48 p.m. and resumed at 8:59 p.m.

#### **PRESENTATIONS**

### 12-A-182 TRADE MISSION TO CHINA ORGANIZED BY THE GREATER TORONTO AREA CHINESE BUSINESS ASSOCIATION - PRESENTATION

Mayor J. Lehman provided a presentation regarding the Trade Mission to China organized by the Greater Toronto Area Chinese Business Association. He reviewed the rationale associated with municipal Foreign Direct Investment Programs and described the value of trade missions. He explained why Barrie participated with the trade mission and highlighted the mission objectives. Mayor Lehman listed the participants in the trade mission, including Mayors and Deputy Mayors from other municipalities as well as business owners and associated delegates. He described the events that were attended in Shanghai, Xuzhou, Beijing, Taizhou, Chengdu and Hong Kong. Mayor Lehman concluded the presentation by summarizing the results to date from the visit and by detailing the next steps related to the trade mission.

Members of City Council asked a number of questions concerning the information provided and received responses.

#### **ENQUIRIES**

Members of City Council addressed enquiries to City staff and received responses.

#### **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Members of City Council provided announcements concerning a number of matters.

#### **BY-LAWS**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bills and these Bills be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

**BY-LAW** 2012-203 Bill #165

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (12-G-215) (Zoning By-law Amendment to Permit an Apartment at 342 Little Avenue - Ward 9) (VVV Developments Inc.) (PLN039-12) (File: D14-1524)

BY-LAW 2012-204 Bill #211

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to adopt an amendment to the Official Plan (O.P.A. #21). (12-G-300) (Application for Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment Advance Tech Developments Ltd. - 376 Blake Street - Ward 1) (PLN041-12) (File: D14-1539)

**BY-LAW** 2012-205 Bill #213

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (12-G-300) (Application for Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendment - Advance Tech Developments Ltd. - 376 Blake Street - Ward 1) (PLN041-12) (File: D14-1539)

#### **BY-LAW** 2012-206

#### Bill #215

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to appoint Municipal Law Enforcement Officers as authorized under the provision of the Police Services Act. (05-G-475) (Aaron Isaac Speers, Tae-Wung Choi, Sean David Paul Doig, Vincenzo Raponi, Ilia Vladamir Gouchtine and Raymond Francis Alberto White) (CLK108-05) (File: C06)

#### **BY-LAW**

2012-207

Bill #216

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to provide for an interim tax levy on all property classes in the City of Barrie. (12-G-347) (2013 Interim Taxes) (FIN022-12) (File: F00)

#### **CARRIED UNANMIOUSLY**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bills and these Bills be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

Councillor B. Jackson declared a potential pecuniary interest in the Bill #212 and Bill #214 as he is principal of a firm acting as a sub-contactor for the developers. He did not participate in the discussion or vote on the question and he remained in the Council Chamber.

#### **BY-LAW** 2012-208

Bill #212

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to exempt Blocks 21, 40, 69, 79, 86, 87, 88, 89, 92 and 93, Plan 51M-975 in the City of Barrie, County of Simcoe, from Part Lot Control imposed by Section 50(5) of the Planning Act, R.S.O. 1990, c.P.13. (As per subdivision agreement - Mooregate Estates Inc. - Bayfield Street North at City limits) (File: D12-366)

#### **BY-LAW** 2012-209

Bill #214

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (11-G-359) (Penady Barrie Ltd., Home Depot Holdings Inc. and Loblaw Properties Ltd - 379 Cundles Road East) (PLN026-11) (File: D11-1476 and D14-1529)

#### **CARRIED WITH A TWO-THIRDS VOTE**

#### **CONFIRMATION BY-LAW**

Moved by:

Councillor, P. Silveira Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ward

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bill and this Bill be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

BY-LAW

Bill #217

2012-210

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to confirm the proceedings of Council at its meeting held on the 17th day of December, 2012.

#### CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

Moved by:

Councillor, A. Nuttall Seconded by: Councillor, B. Jackson

That the meeting be adjourned at 10:08 p.m.

#### **CARRIED**

**BY-LAW** 2012-211 AS PER ONTARIO MUNICIPAL BOARD DECISION DATED AUGUST 21, 2012 - PL090870

**Bill #210 (BY-LAW NUMBER 2012-211)** 

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (Victoria Village Projects - 76 Ross Street) (File: D14-1459)

Mayor	
City Clerk	

# **APPENDIX "A"**

# General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012



#### City of Barrie

70 Collier Street (Box 400) Barrie, ON L4M 4T5

# Minutes - Final General Committee

Monday, November 19, 2012

5:00 PM

Sir Robert Barrie Room

# GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT For consideration by the Council of the City of Barrie on December 17, 2012

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Lehman at 5:02 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

Present: 9 -

Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L.

Strachan; Councillor D. Shipley; Councillor B. Ward;

Councillor M. Prowse; Councillor J. Brassard; Councillor B.

Jackson; and Councillor A. Nuttall

Absent: 1 -

Councillor P. Silveira

#### STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd
City Clerk, D. McAlpine
Director of Legal Services, I. Peters
General Manager of Community Operations, R. Forward
General Manager of Corporate Services, E. Archer
General Manager of Infrastructure, Development and Culture, W. McArthur.

The General Committee reports that upon adoption of the required procedural motion it met in-camera at 5:03 p.m. in the Sir Robert Barrie Room to discuss a confidential litigation update and advice subject to solicitor - client privilege matter concerning the City of Barrie ats Correct Group. Councillor L. Strachan joined the meeting at 5:17 p.m.The General Manager of Community Operations, General Manager of Corporate Services and General Manager of Infrastructure, Development and Culture left the meeting at 5:37 p.m. Members of the press and public were not present for this portion of the meeting.

The General Committee met and reports as follows:

#### **SECTION "A"**

12-G-320

CONFIDENTIAL LITIGATION UPDATE AND ADVICE SUBJECT TO SOLICITOR - CLIENT PRIVILEGE CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS CORRECT GROUP INC.

That motion 12-G-320 contained within the confidential notes to the General Committee Report dated October 29, 2012 concerning a confidential litigation update and advice subject to solicitor - client privilege concerning the City of Barrie ats Correct Group Inc., be received. (File: L00)

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

#### **SECTION "B"**

12-G-321

CONFIDENTIAL DIRECTION TO STAFF CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS CORRECT GROUP INC. LITIGATION

That motion 12-G-321 contained within the confidential notes to the General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012 concerning direction to staff regarding next steps related to the City of Barrie ats Correct Group Inc. litigation, be adopted. (File: L00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-322

CONFIDENTIAL DIRECTION TO STAFF CONCERNING CITY OF BARRIE ATS CORRECT GROUP INC. LITIGATION

That motion 12-G-322 contained within the confidential notes to the General Committee Report dated November 19, 2012 concerning direction to staff regarding communications related to the City of Barrie ats Correct Group Inc. litigation, be adopted. (File: L00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee reports upon adoption of a procedural motion, it met in public at 6:11 p.m.

Mayor Lehman provided a brief overview of the nature of the in-camera portion of the meeting related to the City of Barrie ats Correct Group Inc. litigation, noting that direction was provided to staff on the next steps in the litigation and communications regarding the litigation.

The meeting adjourned at 6:12 p.m.

CHAIRMAN

## **APPENDIX "B"**

# General Committee Report dated November 26, 2012

### City of Barrie

70 Collier Street (Box 400) Barrie, ON L4M 4T5



# Minutes - Final General Committee

Monday, November 26, 2012

7:00 PM

Council Chamber

# GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT For consideration by the Council of the City of Barrie on December 17, 2012

The meeting was called to order by Acting Mayor B. Ward at 7:04 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

Present: 7 - Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L. Strachan; Councillor D.

Shipley; Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira; Councillor

B. Jackson; and Councillor A. Nuttall

Absent: 3 - Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor M. Prowse; and Councillor J.

Brassard

#### STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd

City Clerk, D. McAlpine

Culture Officer, Development, O. Groves

Director of Corporate Asset Management, B. Parkin

Director of Culture, R. Q. Williams

Director of Engineering, B. Kahle

Director of Environmental Services, J. Thompson

Director of Finance, C. Millar

Director of Legal Services, I. Peters

Director of Planning Services, S. Navlor

Director of Roads, Parks and Fleet, D. Friary

General Manager of Community Operations, R. Forward

General Manager of Corporate Services, E. Archer

General Manager of Infrastructure, Development and Culture, W. McArthur

Recording Secretary, W. Sutherland.

The General Committee reports that the following matter(s) were dealt with on the consent portion of the agenda:

#### **SECTION A"**

12-G-323 REPORT OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE DATED NOVEMBER 20, 2012.

The Community Services Committee Report dated November 20, 2012 was received. (File: C05)

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s) which were dealt with on the consent portion of the agenda:

#### **SECTION "B"**

#### 12-G-324 DISTRICT ENERGY PRESENTATION

That the presentation by Barry Thompson, Energy and Environmental Officer regarding District Energy be referred to the Environmental Advisory Committee for consideration at a future meeting. (File: E00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-325 SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY WORK PROGRAM

That the Report to Community Services Committee dated November 20, 2012 concerning the Sustainable Development Strategy Work Program be referred to the Environmental Advisory Committee for consideration at a future meeting. (12-G-018) (File: D00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-326 VOLUNTEER WORK GROUPS ON THE NORTH SHORE TRAIL

That the use of volunteer work groups to assist with the maintenance of vegetation (trees and shrubs) on the North Shore Trail not be implemented. (12-G-288) (11-G-275) (File: R00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-327 PROPOSED COUNCIL COMMUNITY MATCHING FUND

That the Item for Discussion regarding the Proposed Council Community Matching Fund be referred to staff in the Chief Administrative Officer's Department for further consideration of the concerns identified at the November 20th, 2012 Community Services Committee meeting and a report back to General Committee. (12-G-319) (Item for Discussion 6.4, November 12, 2012) (File: F00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-328 NORTH SHORE TRAIL WORKING GROUP

That the Terms of Reference for the North Shore Trail Working Group attached as Appendix "A" in Staff Report ENG038-12 be endorsed. (ENG038-12) (File: R04-NO)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-329 CAPITAL PROJECT STATUS REPORT

- That staff be authorized to close the capital projects identified in Appendix "C" - Projects with Excess Funding of Staff Report FIN021-12 and the excess funds in the amount of \$4,807,947 be returned to the following funding sources:
  - a) \$ 1,195,732 Tax Capital Reserve (13-04-0440)
  - b) 769,076 Tax Rate Holding Account (13-04-0443)
  - c) 113,803 Development Charges Water (11-05-0540)
  - d) 350,414 Development Charges Roads (11-05-0520)
  - e) 4,973 Development Charges Transit (11-05-0550)
  - f) 155,391 Development Charges Library (11-05-0560)
  - g) 114,985 Water Reserve Fund (12-05-0580)

- h) 178,540 Water Rate Holding Account (12-05-0581)
- i) 435,264 Wastewater Reserve Fund (12-05-0575)
- j) 137,001 Wastewater Rate Holding Account (12-05-0576)
- k) 1,352,767 Other Funding (as outlined in Appendix "C")
- That the \$2,743,759 required to fund over-expenditures on projects identified in Appendix "D" - Projects Requiring Additional Funding -Council Approval Required of Staff Report FIN021-12 be funded from reserves and reserve funds as follows:
  - a) \$712,175 Tax Capital Reserve (13-04-0440)
  - b) 167,893 Development Charges Storm (11-05-0530)
  - c) 981,745 Development Charges Roads (11-05-0520)
  - d) 842,257 Wastewater Reserve Fund (12-05-0575)
  - e) 82,190 Water Reserve Fund (12-05-0580)
  - f) 7,500 Water Rate Holding Account (12-05-0581)
  - g) (50,000) Other Funding (as outlined in Appendix "D")
- 3. That staff be authorized to allocate an amount equivalent to the funding received and earned from the Court Security Prisoner Transportation Program to the Tax Capital Reserve (13-04-0441). (FIN021-12) (File: F00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-330 ADOPTION OF UPDATED SUBDIVISION AGREEMENT

- 1. That the revised Precedent Residential Subdivision Agreement attached as Appendix "A" to Staff Report LGL023-12 be adopted effective January 1, 2013.
- That minor amendments to the Precedent Residential Subdivision Agreement may be made subject to the approval of the Directors of Planning Services and of Legal Services. (LGL023-12) (File:D12 -GEN)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-331 DEDICATION OF ENVIRONMENTALLY PROTECTED LAND TO THE CITY OF BARRIE BY AUDREY GREEN (WARD 6)

- That the City of Barrie accept a dedication of environmentally protected land legally described as Lot P,Q and Part of Lot O on Plan 845, Except Part 27 on 51R-26176, City of Barrie, for nominal consideration from Audrey Green.
- 2. That the City Clerk be authorized to execute any required documents requisite to the transfer of ownership.
- 3. That as a condition of final conveyance, a Phase 1 Environmental Assessment is to be performed with results satisfactory to the General Manager of Infrastructure, Development and Culture Division at a cost to the City not to exceed \$6,000. (LGL024-12) (File:L07-1011)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-332 TOWNSHIP OF KING RESOLUTION - EXTENSION OF WEEKEND GO RAIL SERVICE

- That the Township of King's resolution regarding the extension of weekend GO rail service on the Barrie line received on October 30, 2012, be endorsed.
- 2. That a copy of this resolution be forwarded to Metrolinx and the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario. (Item for Discussion November 26, 2012) (File:T00)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendations:

#### SECTION "C"

#### 12-G-333 CITY OF BARRIE CULTURAL GRANTS PROGRAM

- 1. That staff in the Department of Culture implement the following recommendations regarding the City of Barrie Cultural Grants Program.
  - That City staff no longer be required to meet with applicants in person, to relay jury feedback and disseminate funds as information and cheques can be mailed and person to person meetings scheduled upon request from applicants;
  - b) That full time and part time City employees and individuals who are directly contracted for their non-artistic services to the City of Barrie Cultural Department be ineligible for the individual Cultural Grants Program in the year of their employment or contract and that this concept be formalized in the application guidelines;
  - c) That notwithstanding b) organizations applying for grants with memberships which may include full time and part time City employees and individuals who have contracted their services to the City of Barrie Cultural Department remain eligible for the Cultural Grants Program;
  - d) That the City of Barrie Cultural Grants Program accept applications from "Barrie artists" who may reside outside the City limits but within the County of Simcoe, and contribute significantly to the Barrie culture sector and that these artists' applications clearly indicate for the benefit of the jury that they are non-residents;
  - e) That individual artists submitting grant applications be required to provide documentation concerning proof of residency (i.e. a driver's licence);
  - f) That the jury panel adjudicating the City of Barrie Cultural Grants Program be comprised of four external expert jurors and one juror chosen from the arts experts residing in Barrie who is not an applicant in the same year;
  - g) That the jury panel be comprised of expert jurors from the Province of Ontario only;

- h) That the expenditures associated with the Cultural Grants jury panel (including honorarium, accommodations, meals, travel allowance) not exceed \$7,000 annually; and
- i) That the Cultural Grants Program be reviewed again by staff in the Department of Culture no later than September 2016 and that any recommended changes to the Program be submitted to Council.
- That staff in the City of Barrie's Cultural Department be directed to work collaboratively with the County of Simcoe and neighbouring municipalities on the Cultural Grant Program, including any partnerships for funding. (DOC006-12) (File: F11-CUL)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### **SECTION "D"**

#### 12-G-334 IMPACT OF CASINOS ON PUBLIC HEALTH

That the correspondence from the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit dated November 14, 2012 regarding the impact of casinos on public health be referred to the Transportation and Economic Development Committee for consideration. (Circ. November 26, 2012) (File: C00)

This matter was recommended (Section "D") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

A member of General Committee addressed an enquiry to City staff.

Members of General Committee provided announcements concerning a number of matters.

The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

CHAIRMAN

## **APPENDIX "C"**

# First General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012

## City of Barrie

70 Collier Street (Box 400) Barrie, ON L4M 4T5



# Minutes - Final General Committee

Monday, December 10, 2012

5:00 PM

Sir Robert Barrie Room

# GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT For consideration by the Council of the City of Barrie on December 17, 2012

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Lehman at 5:00 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

Present: 9 - Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L.

Strachan; Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira;

Councillor M. Prowse; Councillor J. Brassard; Councillor B.

Jackson; and Councillor A. Nuttall

Absent: 1 - Councillor D. Shipley

STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd

City Clerk, D. McAlpine

Deputy City Clerk, C. deGorter

Deputy City Treasurer, C. Millar

Director of Building Services, G. Allison

Director of Corporate Asset Management, B. Parkin

Director of Finance, D. McKinnon

Director of Economic Development, H. Kirolos

Director of Human Resources, A.M. Langlois

Director of Information and Communications Technology, C. Glaser

Director of Environmental Services, J. Thompson

Director of Recreation, Facilities and Transit, B. Roth

Executive Assistant to the General Manager of Corporate Services, J. Taylor

Financial Analyst, A. Ceschia

General Manager of Community Operations, R. Forward

General Manager of Corporate Services, E. Archer

Human Resources Co-ordinator, L. Camilli Labour Relations Specialist, K. Wray Manager of Accounting, C. Smith Manager of Purchasing, D. Allan Manager of Revenue, K. Short Purchasing Analyst, R. Hewitson.

The order of business for the meeting was altered to permit the Information Item concerning the City of Barrie Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Business Case Update by Deloiotte to proceed first, with the permission of General Committee.

Councillor, B. Ward joined the meeting at 5:04 p.m. Councillor, L. Strachan joined the meeting at 5:06 p.m.

The General Committee met and reports as follows:

#### **SECTION "A"**

### 12-G-335 CITY OF BARRIE ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING (ERP) BUSINESS CASE UPDATE BY DELIOTTE

Mr. Jamie Lanoue, Partner of Deloitte provided an update concerning the Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Business Case. He reviewed the background information concerning the project and explained the focus of the business case for ERP. Mr. Lanoue noted that it was discovered that current financial processing within the City of Barrie is segregated and manually intensive. He stated that he believes there is significant risk and inefficiency in the current environment. Mr. Lanoue commented that he feels that ERP will simplify and enhance the Corporation's processing environment. He described the implementation scope for an ERP system and reviewed the various options to be considered for systems Mr. Lanoue noted that better information resulting from ERP will provide for improved departmental decision making. He suggested that a phased implementation approach will reduce risk and provided an overview of the proposed phased-in approach. Mr. Lanoue provided the capital and operating budget impacts for the project and described the tangible and intangible benefits of an ERP System. He concluded by summarizing the risks of doing nothing about the financial systems within the City of Barrie.

Members of General Committee asked a number of questions concerning the information provided and received responses from the presenter and City staff.

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

#### **SECTION "B"**

### 12-G-336 BUSINESS CASE FOR ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING (ERP) SOFTWARE

- That in response to the analysis and evaluation by Deloitte, the business case presented in Staff Report EMT003-12, "Business Case for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Software" be approved and funded by the Enterprise Resource Planning capital budget.
- 2. That project workplan and status updates be presented to General Committee not less than every six months, with the first update to be presented no later than the third quarter of 2013. (EMT003-12)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

General Committee recessed at 6:28 p.m. and resumed at 6:35 p.m.

The General Committee adopted the required procedural motion at 6:35 p.m. to meet in-camera in the Sir Robert Barrie Room to discuss the contents of confidential Staff Report CLK005-12 concerning a Confidential Personal Information Matter - Appointments to Environmental Advisory Committee and Accessibility Advisory Committee and confidential Staff Report HRS002-12 concerning a Confidential Labour Relations/Employee Negotiations Matter - 2013 CUPE Contract Negotiations. The Chief Administrative Officer, City Clerk, Director of Human Resources, General Manager of Community Operations, General Manager of Corporate Services and Labour Relations Specialist were present for this portion of the meeting.

The General Committee met and reports as follows:

#### **SECTION "C"**

12-G-337 CONFIDENTIAL LABOUR RELATIONS/EMPLOYEE NEGOTIATIONS
MATTER - 2013 CUPE CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS

That motion 12-G-337 contained within the confidential notes to the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012 regarding the discussion of the content of Staff Report HRS002-12 concerning a confidential Labour Relations/Employee Negotiations Matter - 2013 CUPE Contract Negotiations, be received. (HRS002-12) (File: H07)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

12-G-338 CONFIDENTIAL PERSONAL INFORMATION MATTER - APPOINTMENTS
TO ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE AND ACCESSIBILITY
ADVISORY COMMITTEE

That motion 12-G-338 contained within the confidential notes to the first General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012 regarding the discussion of the content of Staff Report CLK005-12 concerning a Confidential Personal Information Matter - Appointments To Environmental Advisory Committee and Accessibility Advisory Committee, be received. (CLK005-12) (File: C06)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee reports upon adoption of a procedural motion, it met in public at 6:46 p.m.

Mayor Lehman provided a brief overview of the nature of the in-camera portion of the meeting related to Staff Report CLK005-12 concerning a Confidential Personal Information Matter - Appointments to Environmental Advisory Committee and Accessibility Advisory Committee and confidential Staff Report HRS002-12 concerning a Confidential Labour Relations/Employee Negotiations Matter - 2013 CUPE Contract Negotiations.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

#### **SECTION "D"**

### 12-G-339 APPOINTMENTS TO ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE AND ACCESSIBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE

- 1. That Jay Dolan be appointed to the Environmental Advisory Committee for a term of office to expire on November 30, 2014.
- That Cheryl Caterer be appointed to the Accessibility Advisory Committee for a term of office to expire on November 30, 2014. (CLK012005-12) (File: C06)

This matter was recommended (Section "D") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-340 LABOUR RELATIONS/EMPLOYEE NEGOTIATIONS MATTER - 2013 CUPE CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS

That the Corporation's Negotiating Committee be directed to commence contract negotiations with CUPE 2380 within the parameters outlined in confidential Appendix "B" to Staff Report HRS002-12. (HRS002-12) (File: H07)

This matter was recommended (Section "D") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The meeting adjourned at 6:47 p.m.

#### **CHAIRMAN**

### **APPENDIX "D"**

Second General Committee Report dated December 10, 2012



## Minutes - Final General Committee

Monday, December 10, 2012

7:00 PM

**Council Chamber** 

# GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT For consideration by the Council of the City of Barrie on December 17, 2012

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Lehman at 7:02 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

Present: 9 - Mayor J. Lehman; Councillor B. Ainsworth; Councillor L.

Strachan; Councillor B. Ward; Councillor P. Silveira;

Councillor M. Prowse; Councillor J. Brassard; Councillor B.

Jackson; and Councillor A. Nuttall

Absent: 1 - Councillor D. Shipley

STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd

City Clerk, D. McAlpine

Deputy City Clerk, C. deGorter

Deputy City Treasurer, C. Millar

Director of Corporate Asset Management, B. Parkin

Director of Culture, R. Q. Williams

Director of Engineering, B. Kahle

Director of Environmental Services, J. Thompson

Director of Legal Services, I. Peters

Director of Planning Services, S. Naylor

Director of Roads, Parks and Fleet, D. Friary

General Manager of Corporate Services, E. Archer

General Manager of Community Operations, R. Forward

Policy Planner, C. Terry.

The General Committee met for the purpose of two public meetings and reports as follows:

Mayor Lehman advised the public that any concerns or appeals dealing with the application for an Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment and/or the City of Barrie City-Wide Development Charges By-law should be directed to the City Clerk's Office. Mayor Lehman confirmed with the Deputy City Clerk that notification was conducted in accordance with the Planning Act and the Development Charges Act.

### **SECTION "A"**

12-G-341

APPLICATION FOR AN OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT - INNOVATIVE PLANNING SOLUTIONS ON BEHALF OF 1291264 ONTARIO LTD. - 461 MAPLETON AVENUE (DECEMBER 10, 2012) (WARD 6) (File: D14-1543/D09-OPA23)

Darren Vella of Innovative Planning Solutions explained that the purpose of this public meeting is to review an application to consider an Official Plan Amendment and Amendment to the Zoning By-law submitted by Innovative Planning Solutions, on behalf of the owner, 1291264 Ontario Limited, for lands located on the south side of Ardagh Road, west of Mapleton Avenue. He noted that the property is known municipally as 461 Mapleton Avenue, has a total area of approximately 2.04 hectares and is located in the Ardach Planning Area. Mr. Vella explained that the lands are designated Institutional within the City's Official Plan and are zoned Education Institutional (I-E) in accordance with Zoning By-law 2009-141. He provided Mr. Vella the surrounding land uses and surrounding road classifications. noted that the Simcoe County District School Board has indicated that it does not require the subject property and that the City has waived its right of first refusal to aquire the lands for parkland purposes as per the Subdivision Agreement. Mr. Vella noted that the Ardagh Planning Area has an approved Secondary Plan which identifies the subject property as Medium Density.

Mr. Vella explained that he believes the subject lands meet all of the locational criteria within the Official Plan for Medium Density residential and that he believes the application is consistent with Provincial planning policy. He described the development proposal and listed the studies that have been submitted to the City in support of the application. He provided a number of photographs of the subject property and reviewed the Official Plan Amendment Application and Zoning By-law Amendment Application. Mr. Vella highlighted specific standards for RM2 developments and the exceptions being sought by the applicant. He indicated that an open house was held by the developer and summarized the comments provided by the residents concerning the development proposal. He concluded by sharing his professional opinion with respect to the planning rationale associated with the application.

Members of General Committee asked a number of questions related to the presentation and received responses.

#### **PUBLIC COMMENTS:**

- 1. Cathy Best, 2 Penvill Trail expressed her concerns regarding the proposed medium density housing development. She noted that she believes the proposed development will have a negative impact on the existing community as a result of the increased traffic accessing Batteaux Street and Mapleton Avenue. Ms. Best indicated that she feels there will be safety concerns for the students attending St. Joan of Arc High School, Bear Creek High School and the elementary school students including those at bus stops located at the corner of Penvill Trail and Batteaux Street, if the proposed development is approved. She expressed concern for the children crossing the road to wait at the bus stop and feels the children's safety will be compromised due to the additional traffic caused by the proposed Ms. Best commented that she feels that property values will decrease if the development is approved and does not feel that the artist's renderings will be realized. She stated that the homeowners purchased their properties believing that a school would be built on the subject property and she feels betrayed now that a medium density development is being considered. will purchase the dwellings expressed concern that investors resulting in absentee landlords causing increased vandalism, theft and vehicle break-ins. She stated that the development is not keeping with the existing close knit community. She inquired regarding the proposed price point of the condominium units and whether condominium fees will be required. She asked if there was a guarantee that the exterior finishes of stone, brick and stucco on the new buildings will be realized and asked what the next steps were in the process if the proposal is denied. She concluded by stating that she hopes that members of General Committee hear her concerns.
- 2. Gunther Petersen, 12 Willow Fern Drive stated that he objects to the proposed development and expressed concerns about increased traffic particularly around rush hour. He stated that the amount of traffic that would be generated is unreasonable as Mapleton Avenue and Batteaux Street are not arterial roads. Mr. Petersen expressed concern about the ability for Emergency Services to access the development. He noted that he believes the property should remain zoned educational as future development may result a need for a school on the subject property.
- 3. Larry Black, 310 Mapleton Avenue noted that Mapleton Avenue is a long steep hill with a bank of mail boxes at the top of the hill. He commented that he feels the planners should consider the hill and that cars travel quickly along the road.

City of Barrie

- 4. Wendy Bailey, 9 Penvill Trail stated that she agrees with the comments provided by the first speaker. She indicated that the soccer field is used every evening during the months of March until October and that cars park along both sides of the roads making it difficult to drive through the area. Ms. Bailey noted that she feels that the risk of a child being injured will increase due to the increased amount of traffic if the proposed development is approved. She commented that she believes the traffic study did not take the park into consideration.
- 5. Marlene Kane, 24 Batteaux Street indicated that she is opposed to the proposed development and feels the proposal is poorly suited for the area. She expressed concern for children's safety due to the increased amount of traffic. Ms. Kane stated that she hopes the City will grow safety and smartly. She inquired regarding the methods that will be utilized to keep residents informed of Council's decision regarding the development.

The City Clerk and Councillor Prowse responded to the question.

- 6. Tammy Toy, 35 Pinecliff Crescent commented that she lives in the area and that it is easy to slip and slide during the winter months. She expressed concern about the type of people that the proposed development will attract. Ms. Toy indicated that she believes bad things will happen if the proposed development is approved.
- 7. Enrique Velasquez, 22 Batteaux St. expressed concern for the safety of the children if the proposed development is approved. stated that a skating rink is built by volunteers from the community and does not want this to change. Mr. Velasquez commented that he believes the proposed development will result in an additional 200 pluscars in the area. He indicated that he attended a community meeting concerning the proposed development hosted by the developer and shared his opinions at the meeting. He stated that he believes that everyone that attended the meeting is opposed to the proposed development. Mr. Velasquez commented that the development will impact everyone financially but the main concern is for children crossing the roads at the bus stops due to the increased traffic due to the proposed development will create a safety concern. He stated that the proposed development has no value to the neighbourhood. He believes the density proposed is wrong for the He expressed concern regarding the location of the area. access/egress for the development.

City of Barrie

- 8. Mary Tress, 14 Penvill Trail indicated that she believes that people living on her street are opposed to the proposed development. She stated that if the development is approved it will be similar to the Timberwalk development. Ms. Tress noted that her main concern is safety. She noted she believes the proposed entrance locations to the proposed development are not appropriate as traffic is currently heavy in the area. She thanked the Mayor for supporting the residents at the community meeting. Ms. Tress expressed her frustration with the developer and the lack of response to her questions. She noted that she does not agree with the proposed development.
- 9. Ron McNabb, 40 Batteaux Street indicated that he grew up in Barrie and that he trusts City Council to deny the proposed development. He commented that he feels that there will be too many people in the area if the development is approved. Mr. McNabb indicated that he is not opposed to single family dwellings of similar quality to the existing buildings being built on the subject property. He expressed concern that property values will decrease if the proposed development is approved.
- 10. Doug Snowball, 16 Penvill Trail inquired how many parking spaces are designated for visitors. He commented that the school board should look to the future in assessing the needs for schools given the proposed developments in the area.

The presenter provided responses to the inquiries.

- 11. Neil Hunter, 16 McIntyre Drive noted that he and his family has recently moved to the area and expressed concern about the potential for low income housing being built in the area. He stated that he feels that there are problems in neighbourhoods where the units are rented. Mr. Hunter expressed concern about the number of parking spaces being proposed for the development. He indicated that during the winter snow plows and Emergency Services may experience difficulty driving in the proposed development due to the number of cars potentially parked along the streets and that there may be an increase in safety hazards due to the increased density.
- 12. Natalie Oliveira, 35 Black Ash Trail expressed concern for the safety of the children if the proposed development is approved due to the increased amount of traffic. She commented that she feels that it unfair to require very young children to cross a four lane road to access a bus stop for school.

13. Alastair McMurachy, 2 Lamont Crescent inquired regarding the price point of the proposed homes. He shared his experience living in a medium density development in Edmonton noting that the houses were not maintained to an acceptable standard. He indicated that he purchased his home in the area understanding that the land was zoned for a school. Mr. McMurachy commented that he is not opposed to single family dwelling being built instead of the proposed development.

The presenter provided a response to the question.

- 14. Aaron Rush, 25 Silver Trail expressed concern for the safety of the children. He inquired if the commercial development close to the subject property is owned by the same developer. He indicated that the commercial development is not complete and portions remain unleased. He commented that he believes that a price point for the units would be required as part of a business plan to determine if the development is viable.
- of the children crossing the streets if the proposed development is approved. He inquired if the 152 parking spaces are designated for the proposed 8-plex buildings. Mr. Turner inquired why the developer was not present at the public meeting and commented that he feels it would be beneficial to hear from the developer. He indicated that he believes the price point for the proposed development. He expressed concern regarding the development proceeding without the traffic study being finalized.

The presenter, City staff and Mayor Lehman provided responses to the questions.

16. Bryan Currie, 46 Batteaux Street asked for a list of prior developments the developer has completed. He requested that an impact study be conducted with residents of the developers other properties regarding the impact of the type of development proposed in the neighbourhood prior, to making a decision concerning the development proposal.

The presenter and Mayor Lehman provided responses to the inquiries.

17. Theresa Wensing, 113 Berard Court indicated that she shared the same concerns as all of the previous speakers. She noted that the surrounding schools all currently have portables and she feels that there are enough students in the area for the subject property to remain as a future school site. She expressed concern for the safety of the children crossing Mapleton Avenue and she believes the proposed development will add additional traffic. Ms. Wensing presented the City Clerk with a petition with 329 signatures opposed to the development proposal.

Mayor Lehman indicated that members of Council and City Planning staff will receive a copy of the petition and the attached comments.

- Gary Ray, 31 Camelot Square inquired if the developer is 18. responding to the community's need for an additional development and whether the developer has any experience with this type of development proposal. He stated that he feels that the price point for the dwellings is the key issue surrounding the proposal given the disparity in housing types and asked if there will be a phased approach to developing the property. Mr. Ray stated that he would like to see the overall plan for the proposed development including architectural requirements and a cost analysis. He inquired who the developer believes will live in the proposed development and asked if there are any current by-laws governing how many families can live in a dwelling. Mr. Ray expressed concern about the number of cars and traffic that will be present if multiple families occupy the proposed units. He asked about the amenities in the area to accommodate the proposed residential units. He inquired whether tax revenues generated would be offset costs and if there is a transportation plan for the residents. He concluded by stating that he believes that checkpoints should be in place as the development moves forward.
- 19. Colin Leslie, 6 Lamont Crescent commented that he utilizes the adjacent park on a daily basis and questioned if the proposed development will encroach upon the park. He asked where the additional children living in the proposed development will play. Mr. Leslie inquired regarding the time line associated with the approval process for the development proposal.

The presenter and City staff provided responses to the inquiry.

20. Manuela Snowball, 16 Penvill Trail expressed concern about the increased traffic the proposed development will have on Mapleton Avenue. She indicated that people currently have to wait approximately fifteen minutes to drop their children off at school and she believes the time will increase if the proposed development is approved. Ms. Snowball commented she believes that the high school utilizes the adjacent park throughout the day. She concluded by requesting that City Council consider the children's safety when considering the development proposal.

- 21. Karen Ceschia, 38 Penvill Trail indicated that she chose to move into the area from Toronto due to the single family dwellings. Ms. Ceschia commented that she is not opposed to single family dwellings being developed on the subject property but strongly objects to the current development proposal.
- 22. Nicole Kane, 24 Batteaux Street stated that she is a former student of St. Joan of Arc High School and that it is currently very difficult to cross over Mapleton Avenue. She expressed concern about the number of parking spaces in the proposed development and stated that she believes that there should be more. Ms. Kane commented that the area is only served by one bus route and does not believe that it will be sufficient if the proposed development is approved. She explained that a Facebook page has been created for those opposed to the proposed development. Ms. Kane stated that she will present an additional petition containing 233 signatures opposing the development. She shared a number of comments with General Committee that have been posted to the Facebook page opposing the proposed development.
- 23. Henry Serwaczak stated that he owns residential and business properties in the area and invests in real estate in the community. He indicated that he owns a property management company and believes that property values will decrease in the area if the proposed development is approved. Mr. Serwaczak commented that he decided to open a business in the plaza located at 118 Mapleton because the location is a distance from shopping plazas and downtown. He noted that he chose open his business on Mapleton because he believes the area is affluent. Mr. Serwaczak expressed concern about the construction of town houses on the subject property as he feels this will lower property values in the area. concluded by stating that he agrees with all of the comments provided by the previous speakers.
- 24. Susan Beekman, 61 Penvill Trail indicated that she opposes the proposed development and she would like to see the same type of housing that currently exists in the area. She explained that she teaches in the area and that there are many portables at the surrounding schools. Ms. Beekman commented that she feels the surrounding schools will not be able support the additional students that the proposed development may generate. She expressed concern for the safety of the children in the winter as the streets become narrow due to the snow.
- 25. Terry Rodrigues, 26 Batteaux St. stated that he is opposed to the development because of the density and the social issues high density creates. He expressed safety concerns for the residents if the development proposal is approved.

- 26. Danielle Leslie, 6 Lamont Crescent stated that the subject property is currently used to walk dogs and is accessible to everyone living in the area. She stated that she feels that the subject property is not only a vacant piece of land but land that citizens utilize and enjoy.
- 27. Matt Samborski, 57 Silver Trail stated that he just moved to the area and if the development proposal is approved he will move elsewhere.
- 28. Tim Leblanc, 60 Penvill Trail stated that he is one of the original owners of the area and he echoes all of the previous speakers' comments. He inquired regarding the developers rights if the City denies the development proposal.

Mayor Lehman and City staff provided a response.

29. Craig Cameron-McKeown, 1 Penvill Trail inquired regarding the developers next steps if the development proposal is denied.

Mayor Lehman and the presented provided a response.

30. Georgia-Rae Rush, 25 Silver Trail commented that there are many portables at the existing schools in the area and she feels the schools are at capacity.

Mayor Lehman provided comments noting that it was the School Board's decision to declare the lands surplus to their needs.

31. Richard Sudnik, 105 Berard Court commented that there are many more people that are concerned about the proposed development that were unable to attend the meeting.

#### **WRITTEN COMMENTS:**

- 1. Correspondence from Chad Barber, dated October 16, 2012.
- 2. Correspondence from John and Anna Harper, dated November 23, 2012.
- 3. Correspondence from the Kane family, dated November 22, 2012
- Correspondence from Walter H. Richardson, dated December 4, 2012.
- 5. Correspondence from Amanda and Matthew Ostrowski, dated December 5, 2012.
- 6. Correspondence from Jennifer and Alastair McMurachy, received December 10, 2012.

- Copies of a petition signed by 268 individuals received December 10, 2012.
- 8. Copies of a petition signed by 329 individuals received December 10, 2012.
- 9. Correspondence from J.L. Black received December 10, 2012.

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

General Committee recessed at 8:47 p.m. and resumed at 9:02 p.m.

### 12-G-342 CITY OF BARRIE CITY-WIDE DEVELOPMENT CHARGES BY-LAW - CITY OF BARRIE (DECEMBER 10, 2012)

Scandlan of Watson and Associates explained the City-wide Development Charges By-law and the purpose of the Public Meeting and provided information concerning the background study. He reviewed the study process, explained the purpose of development charges described the limitations of services for which development charges can be collected. Mr. Scandlan provided a simplified overview of the Development Charges Act and the steps associated with the calculation of the charges. He examined the legislation relating to mandatory exemptions and the discretionary exemptions. Mr. Scandlan reviewed the existing Development Charge Act exemptions for the City of Barrie and described the proposed changes that may be considered for the 2012/13 development charges by-law update. He reviewed the growth forecast increase and summarized the services being considered for the collection of development charges. Mr. Scandlan explained that the increased service needs must be attributable to anticipated development. He reviewed the City-wide calculated charges and compared the current and calculated charges for residential. He compared the current and calculated non-residential charges and provided a graph comparing the development charge rates for various municipalities for single detached and semi detached dwellings. commercial/retail development and industrial development. Mr. Scandlan concluded the presentation by reviewing the next steps in the process. indicating that a report will be coming forward for consideration in February 2013.

Members of General Committee asked a number of questions related to the presentation and received responses.

#### PUBLIC COMMENTS:

 Gary Ray, 31 Camelot Square inquired regarding the water charges rates compared to other municipalities. Mr. Ray encouraged members of General Committee to strive for lower rates.

The Mayor and presenter provided a response to the inquiry.

2. Fred Van Arragon, 201 Poplar Drive indicated that he had sought to have the development charges waived for Timothy Christian School. He requested that City Council consider waiving the development charges for other types of legitimate schools. Mr. Van Arragon stated that he believes the development charges should be waived for all schools and the definition broadened of a school.

Mayor Lehman provided comments concerning Mr. Van Arragon's statements.

3. Sheila Hissa. Simcoe County Homebuilders **Association** commented that she feels that the Homebuilders Association has not had sufficient time to review the background study and compare the She indicated that the Association plans to complete a fulsome review and submit written comments by the due date. Hissa noted that she is concerned about a statement made that "growth does not pay for growth" as she believes that this is not accurate for the residential industry. She commented that she feels the residential industry has out produced the commercial and industrial industries. Ms. Hissa stated that in addition to development charges and building permit fees, the building industry provides many jobs in the City. She commented on the meaning of voluntary contribution in the report and noted that residential building has slowed in the City due to the shortage of land. Ms. Hissa stated that she believes that growth pays for growth. She stated that the Association does not object to paying its share, however it does not agree with the comparison of development charges for residential dwellings. She commented that she believes that the increases will be an additional cost for the future taxpayers of the City. provided a graph comparing the development charges of other municipalities she believes are more common with the City of Barrie. She provided a number of examples how the Homebuilders Association gives back to the community. Ms. Hissa concluded by that the Homebuilders Association wants to work collaboratively with the City.

The General Committee reports that the following matter(s) were dealt with on the consent portion of the agenda:

### **SECTION "B"**

12-G-343 TRANSPORTATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT DATED DECEMBER 5, 2012.

The Transportation and Economic Development Committee Report dated December 5, 2012 was received. (File: C05)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s) which were dealt with on the consent portion of the agenda:

#### **SECTION "C"**

### 12-G-344 MUNICIPAL INFRASTRUCTURE INVESTMENT INITIATIVE CAPITAL PROGRAM - EXPRESSION OF INTEREST

- 1. That based on funding program project eligibility guidelines and criteria, as well as the City's Asset Management Strategy and capital plan prioritization criteria, an Expression of Interest (and if successful in the Expression of Interest, a full application), for the Dyment's Creek Outlet to Kempenfelt Bay project be submitted to the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure for funding under the Municipal Infrastructure Investment Initiative Capital Program.
- 2. That Blaine Parkin, Director of Corporate Asset Management, be authorized to bind the Corporation and sign the declaration in Section 10 of the Expression of Interest template, attached as Appendix "A" to Staff Report CAM003-12, which states:

#### I certify that:

- The information in the Expression of Interest is factually accurate; and
- The municipality or LSB has a comprehensive asset management plan that includes all of the information and analysis described in the Building Together: Guide for Municipal Asset Management Plans in place; or

 The municipality or LSB is committed to developing a comprehensive asset management plan that includes all of the information and analysis described in Building Together: Guide for Municipal Asset Management Plans by December 31, 2013.

#### I have the authority to bind the municipality/LSB.

 That if the City is successful in receiving funding through the Municipal Infrastructure Investment Initiative Capital Program, the Mayor and City Clerk be authorized to execute any associated documents and agreements. (CAM003-12) (File: F06)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-345 COST SHARING AGREEMENT FOR DUCKWORTH STREET/HIGHWAY 400 INTERCHANGE IMPROVEMENTS (WARD 3)

- That further to motion 12-G-185 and ongoing negotiations with the Province and the funding contribution by the Federal government, the City Clerk and Mayor be authorized to enter into an agreement with the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario (MTO) for cost sharing the Cundles Road, Duckworth Street and Highway 400 Interchange Improvements, as generally outlined in the MTO's draft agreement dated November 2012.
- 2. That the Director of Engineering and the Director of Legal Services be authorized to finalize the terms of the agreement, in general accordance with the draft agreement dated November 2012.
- That the City Clerk and Mayor be authorized to enter into an agreement with the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario (MTO) for the Implementation of an Active Transportation Network through the Highway 400 and Duckworth Street Interchange, as per Appendix "B" of Staff Report ENG042-12.
- 4. That debt which was approved as part of motion 12-G-185 for the Duckworth/Cundles Interchange project of \$7,844,213 be decreased by \$4,474,051 to align with the proposed cost sharing agreement. (ENG042-12) (File:T04)

### 12-G-346 LANDFILL RE-ENGINEERING, EXTENSION OF PROJECT SERVICE AGREEMENT

That pending approval of the 2013 Business Plan, the City Clerk be authorized to execute an extension to the existing single source Project Service Agreement with Golder Associates Ltd. for the completion of the Landfill Re-engineering project, with an estimated value of \$3.4 million as included as part of the overall project budget. (ENV011-12) (File: E00)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

#### 12-G-347 2013 INTERIM TAXES

- 1. That the amount to be billed for each property for the 2013 interim billing for all property classes be established at no more than 50% of the annualized tax amount for 2012.
- That with the exception of Pine Drive Phase 1, 2 and 3 local improvements, the amount to be billed for each property for the 2013 interim billing for all property classes include any special charges (i.e. local improvements for water and sewer) which were billed in 2012.
- 3. That pending approval of the 2013 **Business** Plan. typical expenditure requirements be authorized in accordance corporate policies and procedures for payroll, supplies, services, and contracts.
- 4. That the appropriate by-law be prepared. (FIN022) (File: F00)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-348 SOLE AND SINGLE SOURCE CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS AND AWARDS

- 1. That the following sole and single source agreements be negotiated and executed in accordance with the Purchasing By-law 2008-121:
  - a) Single source purchase for:
    - i. the provision of electronic weather-resistant parking tickets for a term not to exceed five years to an upset limit of approx. \$20,000 per year (to be adjusted annually by volume and pricing increase) with The DATA Group of Companies.
- 2. That the Mayor and City Clerk be authorized to execute any agreements necessary to support the recommendations Staff Report FIN023-12. (FIN023-12) (File: F00)

#### 12-G-349 CANADA'S 150th ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION WORKING GROUP

- That a working group be formed to facilitate and make recommendations concerning celebrations for Canada's 150th Anniversary Celebration in 2017.
- 2. That the Canada's 150th Anniversary Celebration working group consist of:
  - a) Councillor A. Nuttall and Councillor L. Strachan, Co-chairs of the working group
  - b) Downtown BIA Representative
  - c) Greater Barrie Chamber of Commerce Representative
  - d) Tourism Barrie Representative
  - e) Barrie Historical Association Representative
  - f) Citizens of Barrie (2)
- 3. That staff in the Department of Culture serve as resources to the working group.
- 4. That City staff investigate projects that have the potential to qualify for funding opportunities available for Canada's 150th Anniversary Celebration. (Item for Discussion 6.2, December 10, 2012) (File: C05)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-350 ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATION FEES - SIMCOE URBAN NATIVE (SUN) HOUSING INC.

- 1. That notwithstanding the Fees By-law 2012-035 as amended, the required application fee associated with a Zoning By-law Amendment for a property located at 376 Essa Road submitted on behalf of the Simcoe Urban Native (SUN) Housing Inc., be deferred and the application be considered complete without the required fee, with such fee to be provided prior to the passage of the Zoning By-law Amendment (if approved) or a decision on the application (if denied) has been made by City Council.
- 2. That the Simcoe Urban Native (SUN) Housing Inc., be required to execute an agreement with The Corporation of the City of Barrie that it will provide payment for the zoning by-law amendment application processing on the basis of the deferral identified in paragraph 1 above and acknowledging that such payment shall be made should the application be either approved or denied by City Council. (Item for Discussion 6.3, December 10, 2012) (File: D00)

### 12-G-351 INVESTIGATION OF ADDITIONAL TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES DEAN AVENUE

That staff in the Engineering Department investigate and report back to General Committee on additional traffic calming measures for Dean Avenue to address a history of speeding related issues, including but not limited to the following:

- a) The implementation of an all-way stop(s);
- b) The installation of speed cushions on Dean Avenue;
- c) The installation of curb bump outs on Dean Avenue; and
- d) Any other traffic calming measures that may be applicable or effective. (Item for Discussion 6.4, December 10, 2012) (File: T00)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-352 INVESTIGATION OF ADDITIONAL TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES COUNTRY LANE

That staff in the Engineering Department investigate and report back to General Committee on additional traffic calming measures for Country Lane to address a history of speeding related issues, including but not limited to the following:

- a) The implementation of an all-way stop(s);
- b) The installation of speed cushions on Country Lane;
- c) The installation of curb bump outs on Country Lane; and
- d) Any other traffic calming measures that may be applicable or effective. (Item for Discussion 6.5, December 10, 2012) (File:T00)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### 12-G-353 INVESTIGATION OF INTERIM SOLUTIONS TO ROAD INFRASTRUCTURE - MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST

That staff in the Engineering Department investigate potential interim solutions that could be implemented on Mapleview Drive East between Country Lane and Madelaine Drive, prior to the future reconstruction of the road, to address the structure and safety concerns associated with the condition of the road infrastructure and report back to General Committee. (Item for Discussion 6.6, December 10, 2012) (File:T00)

### **SECTION "D"**

#### 12-G-354

APPLICATION FOR OFFICIAL PLAN AND ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT - NORTH AMERICAN (PARK PLACE) CORPORATION - 100 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST (WARD 8)

- 1. That the application to amend the language of the site specific Official Plan Amendment (OPA No. 86), submitted by R.G. Richards and Associates, on behalf of North American (Park Place) Corporation, for lands known municipally as 100 Mapleview Drive East be approved in part, with the exception of removal of Section 3.4: Planning Analysis and removal of general language and performance standard language regarding the Retail Village.
- 2. That the application to amend the language of the site specific Zoning By-law 2010-130, submitted by R.G. Richards and Associates, on behalf of North American (Park Place) Corporation, for lands known municipally as 100 Mapleview Drive East be approved in part with the exception of the amendment to the definition of "Retail Village" and increasing the maximum percentage of gross floor area of the Retail Village devoted to "small unit" retail stores.
- That the Director of Planning Services and/or his delegate(s) be authorized to negotiate with the applicant and prepare an amended Official Plan Amendment (OPA) and Zoning By-law to be brought forward for consideration.
- 4. That Zoning By-law 2010-130 be amended to include the following Special Provisions (SP) and that they be referenced in the amended implementing Zoning By-law for the subject lands:
  - a) That the definition of Retail Village be amended to read as follows: "the Retail Village shall mean a grouping of buildings, designed and developed with a high quality of urban design, with a main street type of urban design, at a pedestrian scale, and with pedestrian amenities. This mixed use employment area consists of retail, restaurant, entertainment and service commercial uses and may contain office, medical office, and/or accommodation uses."
  - b) That no more than 15% of the gross floor area of the Retail Village shall be devoted to retail stores having a minimum floor area of less than 186 square metres (2,000 square feet), excluding kiosks.
  - c) A minimum of 9,290 square metres (100,000 square feet) of office space is to be constructed within the lands zoned C4 (SP-304).

- d) The frontage of individual stores, excluding flankage sides of stores, within the Retail Village be limited to no more than 40 metres.
- e) That a landscaped centrally located courtyard feature with a minimum area of 570 square metres be provided.
- 5. That in accordance with Section 17(22) and 34(17) of the Planning Act, no further public notification is required. (PLN049-12) (File: D14-1542/D09-OPA22)

This matter was recommended (Section "D") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

### **SECTION "E"**

12-G-355

OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT TO PERMIT A MEDIUM AND HIGH DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT AT 700 AND 725 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE EAST - BAYWOOD HOMES (WARD 10)

- 1. That the Official Plan Amendment application submitted by Jones Consulting Inc. on behalf of Baywood Homes to redesignate Residential, Environmental Protection and Open Space land on Schedule A: Land Use for the property municipally identified as 700 and 725 Mapleview Drive East be approved as described and illustrated in detail in Appendix "A-1" and "A-2" to Staff Report PLN048-12 (D09-OPA002).
- That the Official Plan Amendment application submitted by Jones Consulting Inc. on behalf of Baywood Homes to amend section 4.2.2.1 (f) of the Residential Section of the Official Plan to remove the 25% limitation on commercial uses on the ground floor of high density apartment buildings, be approved as follows:
  - 4.2.2.1 (f) Notwithstanding (d) above, within high density apartment buildings, accessory service oriented commercial uses such as convenience store, personal service store, and dry cleaning distribution outlet, shall be permitted, provided—that the commercial uses do not occupy an area in excess of 25% of on the ground floor area of the building.

- That the Official Plan Amendment application submitted by Jones Consulting Inc. on behalf of Baywood Homes to amend section 6.4: Parkland Dedication Requirements of the Official Plan to identify a site specific requirement of 5% Parkland Dedication for the property municipally identified as 700 and 725 Mapleview Drive East, be denied.
- 4. That the Official Plan Amendment application submitted by Jones Consulting Inc. on behalf of Baywood Homes to permit a high density residential symbol in the Innis-Shore Secondary Plan on the property municipally identified as 700 and 725 Mapleview Drive East be approved as described and illustrated in detail in Appendix "A-1" and "A-3" to Staff Report PLN048-12 (D09-OPA002).
- 5. That paragraphs 5-7 of Staff Report PLN048-12 be referred back to staff for further consideration of the following:
  - Zoning the lands described as being developed for seniors to an institutional zoning category;
  - b) Requiring a traffic study at each phase of the development;
  - c) Consideration of a requirement for two separate access/egress points into/out of the subject site; and
  - d) The location of the portion of the lands within the intensification node and the number of units that would be permitted if the units per hectare calculation was used based on portions inside versus outside of the intensification node.

and report back to General Committee (PLN048-12) (File: D09-OPA002, D14-1491, D12-393)

### **SECTION "F"**

### 12-G-356 PROPOSED OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT NO. 10 - BROWNFIELD POLICIES

That the Official Plan be amended by introducing a new Section 3.8 Brownfields as detailed in Appendix "A" attached to Staff Report PLN011-12 with the purpose and intention of the proposed Official Plan policies are as follows:

- a) To protect community health and advocate environmental sustainability through the clean-up of contaminated sites;
- b) To encourage urban revitalization by developing vacant, underutilized and degraded properties; and
- c) To ensure that the development or redevelopment of contaminated sites or potentially contaminated sites is completed in a manner consistent with provincial standards and regulations and to the satisfaction of the City. (PLN011-12) (File: P00)

This matter was recommended (Section "F") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

### **SECTION "G"**

### 12-G-357 PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO BY-LAW 95-104 AS AMENDED, PROCEDURES FOR SALE OF REAL PROPERTY

That the following amended item for discussion be deferred until the General Committee meeting scheduled for January 7, 2013:

"WHEREAS By-law 95-104 as amended, being a by-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to establish procedures for the sale of City owned surplus land requires notice must be given to the public at least 7 days prior to the consideration of the sale by Council.

#### NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED:

- That By-law 95-104, as amended be further amended by deleting as a notice method, the listing of the surplus property with a broker and/or directly with the Multiple Listing Service of the Barrie and District Real Estate Board
- 2. That the options of publishing a notice in a newspaper having general circulation in Barrie be combined with the option of posting a "Notice of Potential Sale" sign on the surplus property including City contact information." (Item for Discussion 6.1, December 10, 2012) (File: L15)

12-G-358 PRESENTATION REQUEST - WAYPOINT CENTRE FOR MENTAL HEALTH CARE

That a representative from the Waypoint Centre for Mental Health Care be invited to a future City Council meeting to provide a presentation regarding the services the regional hospital provides to the City of Barrie. (Circulation List, December 10, 2012) (File: C00)

This matter was recommended (Section "G") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 12/17/2012.

A Member of General Committee addressed an enquiry to City staff and received a response.

Members of General Committee provided announcements concerning several matters.

The meeting adjourned at 10:39 p.m.

**CHAIRMAN**